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 The Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees met in regular session at the Bainbridge 
Town Hall on December 11, 2017.  Those present were Trustees Mrs. Lorrie Benza, Mr. 
Jeffrey Markley, Mrs. Kristina O’Brien, and Fiscal Officer Mrs. Janice S. Sugarman. Mrs. 
O’Brien presided and called the meeting to order at 5:33 P.M.   
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to go into executive session for the Employment and 
Compensation of Public Employees per Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22(G)(1) and 
Collective Bargaining Review per Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22(G)(4). 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion.  Vote followed:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mr. Markley, 
aye; Mrs. O’Brien, aye.  Motion carried. 
 
 The trustees recessed their regular meeting at 5:33 P.M. in order to go into executive 
session. 
 
 Chief Jon Bokovitz, Mr. Andrew Esposito of Clemans-Nelson, and Assistant Geauga 
County Prosecutor Kristen Rine were invited into the executive session at 5:33 P.M. and left 
executive session at 6:40 P.M. 
 
 Mr. Matthew Davis was invited into the executive session at 6:41 P.M. and left 
executive session at 6:50 P.M. 
 
 Mr. Alex Ponikvar was invited into the executive session at 6:51 P.M. and left 
executive session at 7:00 P.M.  
 
 The trustees returned from executive session, after considering the employment and 
compensation of public employees and collective bargaining review and reconvened their 
meeting at 7:03 P.M.   
 
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA 
 
 None.  
 
MINUTES 
 
 Mr. Markley moved to approve the minutes of the trustees’ November 27, 2017 
regular meeting as submitted. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion. Vote:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mr. Markley, aye; Mrs. 
O’Brien, aye.  Motion carried. 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Employment of Public Employees 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the hiring of Matthew Davis and Alex 
Ponikvar as Probationary Grade E Patrolmen for the Bainbridge Township Police 
Department at an annual salary of $51,795.19 effective December 11, 2017 based on the 
recommendation of the police chief. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
SWEARING-IN 
 
 Matthew Davis and Alex Ponikvar were sworn in as patrolmen of the Bainbridge 
Township Police Department by Fiscal Officer Janice Sugarman. 
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Bicentennial Time Capsule Proclamation 
 

 Mr. Markley made a motion to adopt the proclamation to honor Bainbridge 
Township’s 200th birthday and recognize those who played a part in celebrating the 
Bicentennial. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
 Mrs. Benza read the proclamation for the Bainbridge Township Bicentennial.  At this 
point, the trustees, the members of the Bicentennial committee, and all meeting attendees 
adjourned to the lobby, where the time capsule is located, for a brief dedication.  The 
trustees extended their many thanks to the members of the committee for their hard work 
and commitment to making this celebration year a special one. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS 
 
FISCAL OFFICE  
 
 Mrs. Janice Sugarman presented the fiscal office report for the month of November 
2017.  The general fund balance is $1,498,163.95 as of November 30, 2017.  Mrs. 
Sugarman reported that the fiscal office received approval from the county for the temporary 
appropriations.  They are starting to work on closing out 2017 which should extend through 
the month of January. The complete financial report is attached to and becomes a 
permanent part of these minutes. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Mr. James Stanek presented the service department report for the month of 
November 2017.  Mr. Stanek commented that the three retirements this year amounted to 
over 100 years of service to the township. In addition to his printed report, Mr. Stanek 
mentioned that they will try to maintain dog walking areas in Settler’s Park and other parks 
by clearing snow when it is possible.  Mr. Gil Myers, a resident of Chagrin Road, asked 
about revenues for the property rentals this year.  He will contact the service department for 
that report.  They are currently working on a report which shows expenses and return on 
investment.  The complete service report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of 
these minutes. 
 
KENSTON COMMUNITY EDUCATION 
 
 Mrs. Lynn Gotthardt presented the KCE report for the month of November 2017.  
She reported that because of the holidays there will be no December meeting.  Travel 
basketball is in full swing, and they have started registration for Ski Club.  They are currently 
working on a satisfaction and needs assessment survey that will be sent to all past 
participants. The complete report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these 
minutes. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
 None. 
 
FIRE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Service Agreement Approval 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the service agreement with Physio-Control at 
a 15% discount for four years for a total of $11,750.40 with $2,937.60 to be billed annually 
starting in 2018 per the recommendation of the fire chief. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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SERVICE DEPARTMENT – OLD BUSINESS 
 
Aurora Co-op Lease Extension 
 
 The trustees were in general agreement to have the service department look into 
concept designs for other uses for the property where the Aurora Co-op currently sits.  
There is a general inclination amongst the trustees to raze the building when the lease 
expires based on the 2014 building assessment report. 
 
Hawksmoor Way Road Stabilization Project 
 

 Mr. Markley made a motion to authorize Chagrin Valley Engineering Ltd. to act as 

Bainbridge Township’s authorized agent in the processing of the U.S. Army Corps of 

Engineers Application for Department of the Army Permit for the Hawksmoor Way 

Embankment Stabilization project per the recommendation of the service director. 

 

 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 

 

 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the Wetland Mitigation Purchase Agreement, 

Trumbull Creek Wetlands Mitigation Bank, to purchase wetland mitigation credits to mitigate 

impacts at the Hawksmoor Way Embankment Stabilization site from the Stream + Wetlands 

Foundation in accordance with ORC Chapter 6111 in the amount of $21, 600.00 per the 

recommendation of the service director. 

 

 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 

 

SERVICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 

 
Items to be Declared Obsolete – Furniture 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to declare the six chairs and one coffee table obsolete 
and no longer needed by the township pursuant to ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of 
the parks and properties superintendent. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Approval to sell on Govdeals.com – Furniture 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to allow the listing of the six chairs and one coffee table 
on Govdeals.com for sale in accordance with ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the 
parks and properties superintendent. 
  
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Request for Rental Fee Waiver – Red Key Network 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the rental fee waiver request from the Red 
Key Network for the Burns-Lindow building in the amount of $150.00 for the dates of March 
14, 2018 and September 12, 2018. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion. Vote:  Mrs. Benza, no; Mr. Markley, no; Mrs. 
O’Brien, no.  Motion denied. 
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Cemetery Deed Transfer 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to grant a cemetery deed transfer for two graves from 
Ms. Sarah T. Lombardo and Ms. Diane L. Barker to Mr. Steven J. Lombardo of 6706 
Collingwood Drive, Westerville, OH 43082 at no cost. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
 The trustees signed a cemetery deed record for Section 11, Lot No. 5, Graves 1 & 2.  
Mr. Gil Myers and Mrs. Joan Demerjian attested to their signatures. 
 
Door Hanger Approval 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the door hanger from the service department 
as a method of communicating with the residents based on the recommendation of the 
service director. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
TOWN HALL – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Senior Guidance Website Request 
 

 Mrs. O’Brien will respond to the request from Senior Guidance to place a link on our 

website.  The trustees will review our website policies further in order to be consistent. 

 

Evaluation Form Review 

 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the revised content on the department head 
evaluation forms keeping the current scale for 2017, but with plans to review all evaluation 
forms in early 2018. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
TOWN HALL – PENDING BUSINESS 
 
Transient Vendor Registration Discussion 
 
 The trustees continued their discussion of the transient vendor registration policy.  It 
was determined that Mr. Markley would finalize the registration form and resolution, and 
Mrs. O’Brien will create a no soliciting policy for township residents. 
 
 
FISCAL OFFICE – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Purchase Order Approvals 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the purchase order requests (Items 1 - 8) 
below as submitted by the Fiscal Officer 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Purchase Order Requests 

1. Highway Garage – Repairs and Maintenance - $3,000.00 (Police) 
2. Warren Fire – Five Sets Turnout Gear - $10,670.00 (Fire) 
3. Chagrin Pet & Garden – Compact Utility Tractor - $21,735.55 (Roads) 
4. Buckeye Power Sales Co., Inc. – Gas Generator - $18,431.00 (Parks) 
5. Stream+Wetlands Foundation – Hawksmoor Way Project  - $2,160.00 (Roads)  
6. VanCuren Services, Inc. – Tree Removal - $5,700.00 (Roads, Cemetery) 
7. Kokosing Materials – Material - $2,583.02 (Roads) 
8. BWC State Insurance Fund – 2018 Premium - $65,470.00 (All) 
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Invoice Approvals 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the invoices (items 1-3) listed below as 
submitted by the Fiscal Officer. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Invoice Approvals 

1. Physio-Control – Maintenance Agreement - $9,582.72 (Fire) 
2. Cargill Incorporated – Salt - $9,363.52 (Roads) 
3. Cargill Incorporated – Salt - $3,114.67 (Roads) 

 
Checks Dated November 28, 2017 through December 11, 2017 
 
 The trustees examined and signed checks and invoices dated November 28, 2017 
through December 11, 2017, consisting of warrants #28660 through #28767 in the amount 
of $468,442.12. 
 
NOTE:  A register of said checks is attached to, and becomes a permanent part of these 
minutes. 
 

ELECTRONIC TRANSACTIONS 

 

 Electronic transactions for the month of November 2017 #443-2017 through #489-

2017 in the amount of $771,362.05 are attached to and become a permanent part of these 

minutes.   

 
PUBLIC INTERACTION 
 
 None. 
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
 

1. Student Letter:  Lucy Biermann – Left lane turn from Bainbridge Rd. onto Snyder Rd. 
2. Student Letter:  Ben Kapcio – Recreation Center 
3. Geauga Public Library Newsletter 
4. Hanna Commercial, on Behalf of Cedar Fair – Email to trustees regarding a potential 

meeting.  Mrs. O’Brien already responded with a phone call and is waiting to hear 
back.  

 
LATE ADDITIONS 
 
 The trustees discussed merging their 2018 organizational meeting with their regular 
business meeting on January 8, 2018.  Mrs. Sugarman will send notice of this meeting to the 
media.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
                     
 Board of Trustees                                                         Regular 
 
 
          Monday, December 11,                                                                                              17 
 

6 
 

 
 
 
 
 Since there was no further business to come before this regular meeting of the 
Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees, the meeting was adjourned at 8:59 P.M. 
 
                                                                                      Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
                                                                                      Janice S. Sugarman, 
                                                                                      Fiscal Officer, Bainbridge Township 
 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
Minutes Read:  __________________ 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  _______________ 










































